MICHIGAN BEEF INDUSTRY COMMISSION
Board Meeting
Thursday, March 25, 2021
TEAMS Video Conferencing Meeting

Commissioners in Attendance:		Others Present:
Dale Oeschger					George Quackenbush, MBIC		
Jon Haindl					Jacquie Harrison, MBIC				
Jill Sears					Katie Serbinski, MBIC			
David Neitzel (arrived 10am)			Heather Throne, MDARD
Monte Bordner	(arrived 9:30am)		Not in Attendance:
Dave Clark					Leonard Brown	
Bret Schapman					Travis Schunk
						Ken Blight, Ex-officio
						Dale Rozeboom, MSU Dept of Animal Science	

Chairman Dale Oeschger called the meeting to order at 9:14 am.  A quorum is set in that seven Board members are present by video when meeting began.  David Neitzel arrived to meeting later.  All votes will be taken by roll call because the meeting is attended virtually.

General Business & Information
Approval of Agenda
Jon Haindl MOVED to approve the agenda as presented.  Dave Clark SUPPORTED.
By a roll call vote (Haindl-Aye; Sears-Abstain; Clark-Aye; Schapman-Aye; Oeschger-Aye), MOTION CARRIED.

Approval of Minutes – Jon Haindl, Secretary
Jon Haindl MOVED to approve the December 17, 2020, MBIC Board meeting minutes as presented.  Dave Clark SUPPORTED.  By a roll call vote (Haindl-Aye; Sears-Aye; Schapman-Aye; Clark-Aye; Oeschger-Aye), MOTION CARRIED.

Financial Report – Jill Sears, Treasurer
George Quackenbush, on Jill Sears behalf, reviewed the financial reports for the year to date ending February 28, 2021.  The reports show a year-to-date net loss of $5,788, which is a component of the $43,000 of approved additional operating funds.  Quackenbush reviewed the Net Assessments for this year-to-date in comparison to the previous seven years.  Checkoff assessments in this fiscal year are approximately $10,000 lower than the same period in FY2020.
Jill Sears MOVED to put financial statements on file as presented.  Jon Haindl SUPPORTED.  
By a roll call vote (Haindl-Aye; Sears-Aye; Clark-Aye; Schapman-Aye; Oeschger-Aye), MOTION CARRIED.

Decisions
NCBA FY 2020 Audit
As required by Cattlemen’s Beef Board, George Quackenbush reviewed the NCBA Audit for fiscal year 2020 and asked for questions, comments, and approval.  
Jon Haindl MOVED to approve the NCBA FY 2020 audit.  Jill Sears SUPPORTED.  
By a roll call vote (Haindl-Aye; Sears-Aye; Clark-Abstain; Bordner-Aye; Schapman-Aye; Oeschger-Aye), MOTION CARRIED.
Also, as required, Quackenbush reviewed the US Meat Export Federation (USMEF) FY 2020 audit.  
Monte Bordner MOVED to approve the USMEF FY 2020 audit.  Jill Sears SUPPORTED.  
By a roll call vote (Haindl-Aye; Sears-Aye; Clark-Aye; Bordner-Aye; Schapman-Aye; Oeschger-Aye), MOTION CARRIED.

Information Updates
Nutrition & Consumer Info Report – Katie Serbinski
Katie Serbinski reported that a marketing campaign, called Every Bite Counts, kicked off in 2021 and in partnership with NCBA.  The new dietary guidelines include guidelines for children under the age of two for the first time.  This campaign is being shared on MBIC and NCBA websites, through nutrition bloggers’ posts, and via ads in several health and nutrition websites.  All posts and recommendations follow CDC guidelines.
MBIC began a partnership with Michigan Academy of Family Physicians MAFP) in end of 2020, which extends into 2021.  MBIC has posted ads in the MAFP bi-monthly e-newsletter and monthly on the mafp.org website with different themes and messages.  MBIC shares the advertising banner, on a rotating basis, with United Dairy Industry of Michigan and University of Michigan Health Systems.  Reports show that, on a rotating basis, MBIC advertising is seen an average of 17,000 times on the mafp.org website.  Katie would like to develop more contact with MAFP such as in-person or virtual conference or get some or all of their mailing list.
MBIC has engaged in a new partnership with Michigan Nurses Association (MNA). The association is not political, just educational.  Katie attended, along with 3,000 others, the MNA annual, virtual conference on March 24.  Katie would like to sponsor a speaker for next year’s MNA conference to bring a nutrition message that is missing in these conferences.
As a representative of MBIC, Katie has a seat on the board of the Michigan Ag Council and is working with the Consumer Engagement & Relationship Building committee.  Katie will attend the MI Ag Council social media training in April 2021.
Katie is working on a MI Burger Bootcamp campaign for grilling season which is geared toward bringing awareness to commodity groups and sharing of messages.
Katie updates the MBIC website monthly to match seasonal events.  With help from NCBA, the footer on the website has changed to include more resources.  Katie also sends out a monthly nutrition e-newsletter to health and nutrition influencers.  There are currently 153 subscribers to this e-newsletter.  Facebook and Instagram posts are done periodically as well to increase brand awareness, provide consistent sharing, and increase engagement with health and wellness and food influencers.
Katie has upcoming events planned such as a focus on sustainability in April, and summer grilling in May and June.  Also happening this summer is the Michigan Academy of Nutrition and Dietetics annual meeting, a Build a Better Burger influencer event, the MI Burger campaign with MI Ag Council.  
Dale Oeschger commented that he saw veal in Aldi’s meat cases with promotional information.  This was surprising.

Executive Report
George Quackenbush reported on the various promotional activities with which MBIC is involved:  
· Proposals have been discussed with iHeart radio.  This year’s campaign is to run on Michigan iHeart radio stations between May and Labor Day during grilling season.  The focus is on Detroit, Lansing and Grand Rapids markets but will try to reach all of Michigan.  This year’s campaign may take advantage of Total Traffic & Weather Network (TTWN) which can air 580 advertising spots, including a billboard type of message (brought to you by MI beef farmers and ranchers) plus 10-15 second on-air commercials.  The options provided by iHeart radio are: MOJO in the Morning (Detroit & Grand Rapids) as a ten-week campaign from May through August; and B93.7 Country (Grand Rapids), whose coverage area is most of Michigan’s lower peninsula, as an eleven-week campaign from May through August.  The cost of the combined platform is $25,000.  George is leaning toward agreeing to the TTWN and MOJO combination.
· The Michigan International Speedway/NASCAR proposal includes a Fan Plaza package.  This package offers a naming rights partnership, promotional support, display space, signage, admissions (tickets to race or weekend pass), and marketing benefits.
Quackenbush informed the Board that NCBA is offering a spring State Beef Council Director and Staff Orientation in two formats: an in-person meeting on April 27 & 28 in Denver and a virtual meeting on April 30 and another on May 3.
Quackenbush reviewed the 2021-2025 Beef Industry Long Range Plan that was presented at the 2020 Summer Business Meeting.  MBIC has tried to align its plan with the Beef Industry Long Range Plan and the direction of the National Checkoff.  MBIC is in the last year of its five-year plan.  George asked the Board members to consider how they would like to review the Beef Industry Long Range Plan and put together a strategic plan for MBIC.  There are many options in creating a meeting structure to discuss the MBIC Long Range Plan in 2021.

Export Promotion Update
Quackenbush reported that, in 2020, MBIC helped to fund the US Meat Export Federation program that focused on beef export demand.  The 30-month age restrictions in Japan were lifted in 2019 after 17 years of restriction.  USMEF put together a guidebook for Japanese buyers to educate them in this “new” product.  The US has reported record large beef production, somewhat filling a gap due to Australia’s lower production due to drought and fires.  USMEF plans to utilize the investment in this program through June 30, 2021.  

Beef Industry Safety Summit – Drs. Jeannine Schweihofer & Andrea Garmyn
Dr. Schweihofer, MSU Senior Meat Quality Extension Educator, and Dr. Garmyn, MSU Meat Science Teaching & Outreach Educator, attended the Beef Industry Safety Summit on behalf of MBIC on March 1-3, 2021.  The Summit focused on the meat packing community and food safety and regulations.  They discussed bacteria like E. Coli and others.  Processing plants are concerned about controlling salmonella.  Large plants are challenged with handling salmonella because it doesn’t respond to other interventions used for E. Coli etc.  Jeannine is concerned with how the small processing plants are going to address salmonella, but they will be working on it.  The USDA is working on releasing Performance Standards for salmonella.  Another issue addressed at the Summit is the training and recruitment of students and employees in the meat processing industry.  Labor and regulations are the top issues.
Dr. Garmyn reported on the plans for the MSU Meat Lab.  The Lab was closed periodically during the beginning of the COVID outbreak but has now opened because it was deemed essential.  With no research being done and meat not needed to stock dorm cafeterias, the Meat Lab had to shift focus.  There are three part-time employee/students doing some video production of products for muscle foods processing to use in virtual classes, and filming for meat cutter training for both wholesale and retail cuts.  Eventually, the lab will be doing some teaching of meat judging for 4-H youth and may get back to using the lab for in-person meat cutter training.
Both Animal Science and Food Science Chair positions have been in flux since 2020.  Depending on the COVID situation, there may be more activities in the Meat Lab in the near future.  
MAAA has funded a meat cutter training program which offers on-demand/online training, in-person training, and humane animal handling training, including all the supporting programs.  MSU is converting the in-person meat cutter training modules to virtual on-demand so students can access anytime.
Michigan Farm Bureau asked Dr. Schweihofer to write a white paper for the Michigan legislature regarding small meat processing plants and their needs, hoping to get some of the COVID money that is coming to Michigan and earmark it for small meat processing plants.
The most recent COVID stimulus plan included a component where the USDA will pick up about 75% of the cost of overtime hours that a USDA inspector incurs while working in very small processing plants (10 or fewer employees), and 30% of cost for small plants (less than 500 employees).  Large plants run two shifts, so the overtime issue does not occur regularly.  Processing plants currently don’t pay for regular hours of operation for USDA inspectors but are required to pay for overtime hours.

Allied Industry Reports
Michigan Department of Agriculture and Rural Development
Heather Throne had to step away from the meeting.  Quackenbush reported that Byron Center Meats contacted George about the value-added grants.  They asked George to write a letter of support for their application for a grant to purchase another packaging machine.  They are cutting meat faster than they can package it due to the higher demand for local processing.  The decisions on the value-added grants will be announced in June 2021.

Michigan State University
Dr. Dale Rozeboom, Acting Co-Chair of MSU Department of Animal Science, could not attend today’s meeting due to interviews for the department chair position.  Quackenbush did report that Michigan Cattlemen’s Association is working with the MAAA to review project applications that were opened due to additional funding from the COVID stimulus money.  The program of funding projects was cut from the state budget, but the stimulus plan was able to fund that program again.

Michigan Cattlemen’s Association
George reported that the MCA/MSU Bull Evaluation Program sale was March 20 in Crystal, MI.  This year’s program began with 100 nominated bulls and 64 bulls were in the final sale and all sold.  The average sale price was approximately $4,100 while the highest sale price was $6,750.  Three bulls were sold to producers in the Upper Peninsula and a couple sold out of state (Ohio and Indiana).
The Michigan Beef Expo will not be in-person at the MSU Pavilion again this year.  About 50 head of cattle for the virtual sale have been consigned and will be marketed by Breeders World.  MCA is providing a virtual trade show within the sale pages online and promotion has been pushed out via social media.  The sale closes at 5 pm on Sunday, March 28.
The Summer Round-Up planning is in the works.  The Events Committee is hoping to have an outdoor, 2-day event at Hughston’s Cow Camp in McBain, MI.  There will be outdoor camping, demonstrations & talks, sponsor exhibits and pro-am BBQ competition.  It should be family friendly with goat roping activity sponsored by Clare County Livestock Auction.  The Beef Cattle Welfare International Symposium is cancelled again for 2021.  Hopefully, it can be rescheduled for 2022.
There has been another TB positive herd found in Cheboygan County and George is working closely with that producer to navigate testing and removal process which may take up to a year.  In the meantime, the herd is quarantined.  From a state standpoint, Cheboygan County is not in the MAZ so it is unclear how USDA may look at Michigan and our TB status.  The Memorandum of Understanding with USDA goes to renegotiation at the end of 2021.

Commissioner Reports and Public Comments
	Jon Haindl said that he attended a Growing the UP meeting where they discussed the difficulty in scheduling meat processing locally.  Now the timeline is over one year before getting a harvest.  If they have a mobile processing unit, they still need a processing place to hang the carcass.  The Ag Tech program has tried to hire someone to run the program but there was only one applicant.  There are farm labor challenges in the UP.  Road restrictions may be implemented due to frost.  The UP is very dry this year.
	Jill Sears said there was a meeting at Sear Farm with state representatives and local meat packers due to the lack of time and processors.  Farm Bureau is looking at creating a county-wide meat packing business but there is an issue about finding someone to run it and training meat cutters.  The southern area of Michigan is extremely dry.  Sears Farm started calving.
	Dave Neitzel said Meijer is seeing stable sales from the 4th quarter 2020 to 1st quarter 2021.  Leadership expectations is higher though.  There is some not-significant cost increase with the market going up a little.  Major packers are sold through for the next 6-8 weeks.  Competitors are not as aggressive as last year, and product is moving well.  There are labor concerns especially meat cutters.  Dave announced that he will retire from Meijer this summer but will be involved with retailers on a broad scale.  He will continue to serve on the MBIC Board.  Meijer is sponsoring the LPGA event the weekend of Father’s Day.  This event will be in Grand Rapids and Meijer will be serving lots of beef for the 3-day event.
	Monte Bordner said his area of Michigan is extremely dry.  His area will be planting wheat, potatoes, and seed corn soon.  Calving is going on now with six calves to go.  Monte has been posting on social media to support the promotion work that Katie is doing.  He is getting very good compliments on these posts.  Crocus’ are in bloom which means spring is finally here.
Bret Schapman reported that they are feeding cattle. They are also very dry and haven’t applied water yet but may need to later this spring.
Dave Clark dropped off the call before he could report.
Dale Oeschger said the thumb area has also been dry even though they got a fair amount of snow and moisture.  It was a mild January but a cold February.  Some neighbors have started planting sugar beets.  Dale’s son planted oats recently.  The cattle market in the area has been fair and about 350-400 cows have gone through the market per week for a while.  The number of fed cattle has been a little lower.  He is looking forward to a good spring and summer and hopefully will get some rain.

FY 2021 Meetings and Other Business
The proposed MBIC Board meeting dates are the following, hopefully in-person:
		Thursday, July 15, 2021
		Thursday, September 16, 2021
Additions
MBIC needs nominees for the board positions to replace Cattle Feeder (Dale), Cow/Calf (Jon), and Dairy (Leonard) positions.  It is presumed that Leonard Brown will not be running for the position again since he is retired from the dairy business.  Nominations are due in May 2021.  Dale and Jon need to decide if they will run again.  
Jon reminded the board that the deadline hotel reservations for the Cattle Industry Convention in Nashville is June 1, 2021, and registration for the convention begins June 1.  Delegates assigned to committees may want to look at the schedule to know when to arrive at the convention.  Anyone who registered for and attended the Winter Reboot ($75 fee) can get reimbursement from MBIC if you turn in your receipt.  Of the $75 Winter Reboot fee, $50 goes toward the August Convention, if you attend that conference.

Adjourn
Dale Oeschger adjourned the meeting at 12:15 pm.

Respectfully submitted,


Jacquie Harrison

